U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission

Staff Research Report



September 8, 2017

China's Position on a Code of Conduct in Space

Disclaimer: This paper is the product of professional research performed by staff of the U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, and was prepared at the request of the Commission to support its deliberations. Posting of the report to the Commission's website is intended to promote greater public understanding of the issues addressed by the Commission in its ongoing assessment of U.S.-China economic relations and their implications for U.S. security, as mandated by Public Law 106-398 and Public Law 113-291. However, the public release of this document does not necessarily imply an endorsement by the Commission, any individual Commissioner, or the Commission's other professional staff, of the views or conclusions expressed in this staff research report.

Introduction

Efforts by spacefaring nations to establish norms of behavior in space, as called for in the most recent *U.S. National Security Space Strategy* released in 2011, have grown in importance as space becomes more congested, contested, and competitive.¹ This issue brief assesses China's current views on the EU-proposed International Code of Conduct for Outer Space Activities (hereafter "Code"). It also briefly introduces China's activities in space, observes general trends in China's views regarding codes of conduct in international affairs, and examines implications for U.S. policymakers going forward.

China's Current Views on a Code of Conduct in Space

Official statements indicate China continues to reject a code of conduct in space in pursuit of an option more favorable to its interests. China and Russia proposed the draft Treaty on the Prevention of the Placement of Weapons in Outer Space, the Threat or Use of Force in Outer Space against Outer Space Objects (hereafter "PPWT") at the UN Conference on Disarmament in 2008 and updated the draft in 2014. The PPWT would ban the deployment of weapons in space and the threat or use of force against outer space objects belonging to other state parties; it does not address antisatellite (ASAT) weapons based on the ground,² tests of ground-based weapons against a state's own outer space objects, or tests of ground-based weapons against other states' outer space objects that do not cause physical damage (e.g., a "fly-by").³ The Code, also introduced in 2008 and most recently updated in 2014, attempts to "encourage responsible behavior in outer space" by promoting norms such as transparency regarding national space policies and activities, policies to reduce the risk of accidents in space and minimize space debris, and a consultation mechanism for space-related disputes, among others.⁴ The PPWT differs from the Code in several additional ways:

- The PPWT is a UN-based process and would be negotiated at the UN Conference on Disarmament, while the Code would be a separate agreement among interested countries (attempts to negotiate the Code at the UN in 2015 stalled).⁵
- The PPWT would be a legally binding treaty, while the Code would not be legally binding.⁶ However, the draft PPWT contains no verification measures and lacks specific compliance measures,⁷ weakening any potential for enforcement.
- China was one of the initiators of the PPWT, but has stated it was insufficiently consulted on the development of the Code.⁸

In a joint statement with Moscow issued on July 5, 2017,⁹ Beijing reaffirmed its support for the PPWT, raising several points:

- The "threat of the weaponization of outer space" is rising, a trend that will undermine strategic stability and threaten international security;
- On the basis of the PPWT, a "negotiations process" should be initiated and "international legal instruments" should be formulated;
- In line with the objectives of the PPWT, "international initiative and political obligation" to "not deploy weapons first in outer space" should be encouraged.¹⁰

This statement reflects continuity with China' past stance, in which it has declined to support a code of conduct and promoted the PPWT instead.¹¹ Further demonstrating this continuity, China's white paper titled *China's Space Activities in 2016*, its most recent publication outlining official space policy, also emphasizes efforts to promote the peaceful use of outer space within the framework of the UN and opposition to "weaponization or any arms race in outer space"¹²—language unchanged from the previous edition of this white paper in 2011.¹³

Beijing's rejection of the Code in favor of the PPWT allows it to continue developing military space capabilities while appearing to support disarmament in space. Language added to the 2014 version of the Code clarifies that the Code's adoption would not affect or replace the PPWT or other arms control efforts undertaken by the UN Conference on Disarmament,¹⁴ indicating China is not actually rejecting the Code on the basis of potential conflicts with a legally-binding, UN-based process. In fact, China has sought, along with Russia, to limit the Code to civil

and commercial activities,¹⁵ which would leave its military activities unchecked. China has pursued a robust and comprehensive array of counterspace weapons, including ground-launched ASAT missiles, ground-based directed energy weapons, ground-based satellite jammers, computer network operations, and co-orbital ASAT systems.^{* 16} The PPWT is ideal for preserving these capabilities: it would allow China to continue developing and deploying ground-based counterspace assets, testing ground-based weapons against its own spacecraft even if such tests created debris, and testing ground-based weapons against foreign spacecraft so long as these tests did not inflict physical damage. The PPWT would also favor China and Russia by prohibiting space-based "weapons" under broad terms that could include satellites that support missile defense systems on the ground¹⁷—which these countries have long opposed¹⁸—while allowing the terrestrial-based weapons that pose the greatest threat to space systems.¹⁹ For these and other reasons, the PPWT has been rejected by the United States and other countries.²⁰

Despite Beijing's emphasis on ground-based weapons, it appears China is also exploring the use of space-based weapons such as jamming systems, which use electromagnetic energy to interfere with the radio communications of other satellites.²¹ At the Commission's 2017 hearing on China's advanced weapons, independent analyst and expert on China's space programs David Chen testified that "As China exhibits increasingly advanced RPO [rendezvous and proximity operations] capabilities,[†] analysts should be on the lookout for more evidence of the development and deployment of a 'rendezvous and cyber operations' satellite. Such a satellite could prove to be a novel platform for delivering cyber-EW [electronic warfare] effects against high-value space assets."²² Mr. Chen pointed out numerous writings by Chinese military, defense industry, and university scientists investigating potential counterspace warfare effects against U.S. satellites. For example:

A 2012 paper by authors from the 36th Research Institute of the China Electronic Technology Group Corporation (CETC) proposed overcoming the high power requirements for jamming U.S. millimeter wave (MMW) satellite communications by using space-based jammers hosted on small satellites, in a "David versus Goliath" attack. The authors noted that reducing that distance with a small satellite platform would decrease the power requirements exponentially, and identified potentially susceptible USG assets as the AEHF (Advanced Extremely High Frequency), WGS (Worldwide Global Satcom), and GBS (Global Broadcast Service) satellite constellations.²³

Despite Beijing's expressed preference for a treaty that would ban weapons in space, researchers at its government institutions are thus developing means to put effective weapons onto satellites. In addition to the PPWT's weak enforcement potential and preservation of China's ground-based counterspace capabilities, China may not even adhere to the treaty given its interest in developing space-based counterspace weapons.

The value Beijing places on counterspace capabilities is also reflected in its military doctrine: China's official defense white papers consistently state that outer space is a field of military struggle and "a commanding height of strategic competition," ²⁴ and analysis of authoritative Chinese documents indicates Beijing believes space superiority would be critical to almost every component of its military operations.²⁵ For both China and Russia, these capabilities are seen as key to countering U.S. military effectiveness regardless of these countries' diplomatic rhetoric, as the U.S. Director of National Intelligence stated in the May 2017 *Statement for the Record on the Worldwide Threat Assessment of the U.S. Intelligence Community*:

We assess that Russia and China perceive a need to offset any U.S. military advantage derived from military, civil, or commercial space systems and are increasingly considering attacks against satellite

^{*} For a comprehensive examination of China's space and counterspace programs, see U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Chapter 4, Section 2, "China's Advanced Weapons," in 2017 Annual Report to Congress (forthcoming); U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Chapter 2, Section 2, "China's Space and Counterspace Programs," in 2015 Annual Report to Congress, November 2015, 272-337; and Kevin Pollpeter, China Dream, Space Dream: China's Progress in Space Technologies and Implications for the United States (Prepared for the U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission by the University of California Institute on Global Conflict and Cooperation, March 2, 2015).

[†] Rendezvous and proximity operations involve spacecraft maneuvers in proximity to other spacecraft; while these have legitimate applications for manned space programs, China's secrecy surrounding its tests and their inherent dual-use nature suggest counterspace applications. China has launched at least seven such missions over the past decade. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, *Hearing on China's Advanced Weapons*, written testimony of David D. Chen, February 23, 2017; U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Chapter 2, Section 2, "China's Space and Counterspace Programs," in *2015 Annual Report to Congress*, November 2015, 295.

systems as part of their future warfare doctrine. Both will continue to pursue a full range of antisatellite weapons as a means to reduce U.S. military effectiveness.... Russia and China remain committed to developing capabilities to challenge perceived adversaries in space, especially the United States, while publicly and diplomatically promoting nonweaponization of space and "no first placement" of weapons in space.²⁶

China's Approach to Codes of Conduct

While a comprehensive review of China's foreign policy is beyond the scope of this report, three recent and highprofile areas in which a code of conduct has been considered are informative for considering Beijing's potential approach to this type of mechanism in space.

South China Sea. Since China signed the China-Association of Southeast Asian Nations (ASEAN) Declaration on the Conduct of Parties in the South China Sea (DOC) in 2002, it has consistently violated its commitments under the DOC, most notably promises to not "inhabit" uninhabited features in the South China Sea and to abide by the UN Convention on the Law of the Sea (UNCLOS).^{* 27} While parties to the DOC affirmed they would work toward the eventual creation of a code of conduct (COC),²⁸ the Congressional Research Service noted in July 2017 that "some observers have argued that China has been dragging out the negotiations on the COC for years as part of a 'talk and take strategy."²⁹ While China finally announced the completion of the first draft of a "framework" for the COC in March 2017,³⁰ and Beijing has touted "cooling" tensions in the region as a result,³¹ it has pushed for a framework that is not legally binding and lacks enforcement mechanisms.³² Ian Storey, senior fellow at the ISEAS-Yusof Ishak Institute, a think tank in Singapore, suggests the framework "makes China look cooperative … without having to do anything that might constrain its freedom of action."³³ Beijing also did not abide by the public promise of Chinese President and General Secretary of the Chinese Communist Party Xi Jinping—made in Washington in September 2015—to not "militarize" China's artificial islands in the southern South China Sea,³⁴ and China also rejected the 2016 international legal ruling that some of its specific territorial claims were invalid under UNCLOS— a legally binding treaty.³⁵

China-India border dispute. In the wake of the 2013 Border Defense Cooperation Agreement, the most recent in a series of agreements between the two countries dating back to 1993,³⁶ India has argued for delimiting the Line of Actual Control, while China prefers to first create a code of conduct based on the measures set forth in the agreement,³⁷ refusing to even reveal its version of the Line of Actual Control.³⁸ Although China has resolved numerous border disputes since 1949,³⁹ little progress has been made in settling this dispute and prospects appear limited, given growing domestic political constraints on both sides.⁴⁰ China's July 2017 decision to unilaterally build a road through the Doklam Plateau, the site of a disputed "tri-junction" with India and Bhutan, violated China's promises under the 2013 agreement as well as a 2012 agreement to maintain the status quo in that location.⁴¹

Cyberspace. China has argued for the creation of an international code of conduct for cyberspace within the framework of the UN, and has sought to highlight its "active role" in this area.⁴² China submitted a draft International Code of Conduct for Information Security to the UN in 2015 (updated from 2011), along with Russia and fellow Shanghai Cooperation Organization members Kazakhstan, Kyrgyzstan, Tajikistan, and Uzbekistan.⁴³ This code promotes the concept of "cyber sovereignty," favorable to these authoritarian countries' widespread information controls, and has been rejected by the United States and other countries for this reason.⁴⁴ While China reached a bilateral cyber agreement with the United States in 2015 in which both sides pledged to "refrain from conducting or knowingly supporting cyber-enabled theft of intellectual property," ⁴⁵ the U.S. Intelligence Community assessed in May 2017 that Beijing would continue actively targeting the U.S. government, its allies, and U.S. companies for cyber espionage—citing private sector reports that these attacks have continued but at significantly lower volumes.⁴⁶

^{*} China has specifically violated the Convention's rules defining territorial zones and features, its standards for clarifying claims, its environmental protection obligations, and the July 2016 ruling by the Permanent Court of Arbitration in The Hague that major elements of China's claim were unlawful, which Beijing declared "null and void." Caitlin Campbell and Nargiza Salidjanova, "South China Sea Arbitration Ruling: What Happened and What's Next?" *U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission*, July 12, 2016, 3–4.

Observations. Several observations can be drawn from these cases. First, Beijing appears to see inherent value in participating in diplomatic negotiations and seeking to shape emerging rules, and has frequently drawn attention to these efforts. Second, China at times appears to enter into agreements to forestall or delay other outcomes, as in the case of its acceptance of the China-ASEAN DOC followed by an extended delay in negotiating a COC, as well as its numerous border agreements with India. Finally, China has frequently broken its agreements, as in the case of the DOC, its 2015 promise not to further militarize land features in the southern South China Sea, its agreements with India, and its bilateral cyber security agreement with the United States.

Importantly, on issues such as climate change and Iran's nuclear program, China has been willing to cooperate with other stakeholders and eventually implement agreements.⁴⁷ As Mira Rapp-Hooper, senior fellow at the Center for a New American Security, testified to the Commission in 2016, there is not "one singular answer to the way China intends to engage with the liberal international order writ large."^{* 48} Rather, China's leaders primarily seek to operate within the system when it benefits them, while attempting to exert influence and participate in "writing the rules" where possible,⁴⁹ and at times rewrite existing rules. As do many states in the international system, China takes an interest-based approach to this question.⁵⁰

Conclusion

At present, China appears to be uninterested in agreeing to a code of conduct for behavior in space. Instead, while exploring ways to put its own weapons in space, Beijing has proposed a treaty that, should the United States accede to it, would prevent the U.S. from responding in kind. In light of its approach to other major international disputes, Beijing should be expected to continue diplomatically promoting the non-weaponization of space, advocating for the PPWT, and engaging in negotiations on the Code, while nevertheless continuing to develop its own space weapons. Further, given its history, China may not seek an agreement or adhere to its commitments—Code or treaty—given the value it places on military counterspace capabilities. Should these interests remain unchanged, China's preference for the status quo should be expected to continue.

^{*} While no common definition exists, the concept of the "liberal rules-based international order" has been defined by Richard Fontaine and Mira Rapp-Hooper, respectively president and senior fellow at the Center for a New American Security, as "the prevailing constellation of institutions, regimes, rules and norms that seek to govern international behavior, many of which have been put in place under U.S. leadership since 1945. It is a *rules-based* order because it elevates standards above a might-makes-right doctrine, though there remain broad domains—such as cyberspace—in which few rules exist. It is *open*, because any nation-state that wishes to follow those standards can join its ranks; there are no exclusionary regional or ideological blocs. And it is *liberal*, because it is weighted toward protection of free-market capitalism and liberal political values." Norms against altering borders by force and for access to the open global commons (e.g., freedom of the seas) are inherent to this concept. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, *2016 Annual Report to Congress*, November 2016, 476; Richard Fontaine and Mira Rapp-Hooper, "How China Sees World Order," *National Interest*, April 20, 2016. See also Stewart Patrick, "World Order: What, Exactly, Are the Rules?" *Washington Quarterly* 39:1 (Spring 2016): 12, 17.

Endnotes

¹ U.S. Department of Defense, *National Security Space Strategy: Unclassified Summary*, January 2011, 4, 13.

² Michael Krepon, "Why We Need a Code of Conduct for Outer Space," *World Economic Forum*, February 10, 2016. *https://www.weforum.org/agenda/2016/02/why-we-need-a-code-of-conduct-for-outer-space/*; Michael Listner and Rajeswari Pillai Rajagopalan, "The 2014 PPWT: A New Draft but With the Same and Different Problems," *Space Review*, August 11, 2014. *http://www.thespacereview.com/article/2575/1*; Russian Federation and China, "Draft Treaty on the Prevention of the Placement of Weapons in Outer Space, the Threat or Use of Force against Outer Space Objects," letter to the Acting Secretary-General of the United Nations Conference on Disarmament, June 12, 2014. *http://reachingcriticalwill.org/images/documents/Disarmament-fora/cd/2014/documents/PPWT2014.pdf*.

³ United Nations Conference on Disarmament, "Letter Dated 19 August 2008 from the Permanent Representative of the United States of America Addressed to the Secretary-General of the Conference Transmitting Comments on the Draft Treaty on Prevention of the Placement of Weapons in Outer Space and of the Threat or Use of Force against Outer Space Objects (PPWT) as Contained in Document CD/1839 of 29 February 2008," August 19, 2008. *https://documents-dds-*

nv.un.org/doc/UNDOC/GEN/G08/628/51/PDF/G0862851.pdf?OpenElement.

⁴ Michael Krepon, "Why We Need a Code of Conduct for Outer Space," *World Economic Forum*, February 10, 2016.

https://www.weforum.org/agenda/2016/02/why-we-need-a-code-of-conduct-for-outer-space/; Russian Federation and China, "Draft Treaty on the Prevention of the Placement of Weapons in Outer Space, the Threat or Use of Force against Outer Space Objects," letter to the Acting Secretary-General of the United Nations Conference on Disarmament, June 12, 2014.

http://reachingcriticalwill.org/images/documents/Disarmament-fora/cd/2014/documents/PPWT2014.pdf;

European Union External Action, "EU Proposal for an International Space Code of Conduct, Draft," March 31, 2014.

https://eeas.europa.eu/topics/disarmament-non-proliferation-and-arms-export-control/14715_en.

⁵ Michael Krepon, "Why We Need a Code of Conduct for Outer Space," *World Economic Forum*, February 10, 2016. *https://www.weforum.org/agenda/2016/02/why-we-need-a-code-of-conduct-for-outer-space/*; Michael J. Listner, "The International Code of Conduct: Comments on Changes in the Latest Draft and Post-Mortem Thoughts," *Space Review*, October 26, 2015. *http://www.thespacereview.com/article/2851/1*.

⁶ Michael Krepon, "Why We Need a Code of Conduct for Outer Space," *World Economic Forum*, February 10, 2016.

https://www.weforum.org/agenda/2016/02/why-we-need-a-code-of-conduct-for-outer-space/.

⁷ U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, *Hearing on China's Space and Counterspace Programs*, written testimony of Phillip C. Saunders, February 18, 2015; Jeff Foust, "U.S. Dismisses Space Weapons Treaty Proposal As "Fundamentally Flawed," *Space News*, September 11, 2014. *http://spacenews.com/41842us-dismisses-space-weapons-treaty-proposal-as-fundamentally-flawed*," United Nations Conference on Disarmament, "Letter Dated 19 August 2008 from the Permanent Representative of the United States of America Addressed to the Secretary-General of the Conference Transmitting Comments on the Draft Treaty on Prevention of the Placement of Weapons in Outer Space and of the Threat or Use of Force against Outer Space Objects (PPWT) as Contained in Document CD/1839 of 29 February 2008," August 19, 2008. *https://documents-dds-ny.un.org/doc/UNDOC/GEN/G08/628/51/PDF/G0862851.pdf?OpenElement*. ⁸ Rajeswari Pillai Rajagopalan, "International Code of Conduct for Outer Space Activities: Major Asian Perspectives," *China Policy Institute: Analysis*, October 27, 2014. *https://cpianalysis.org/2014/10/27/international-code-of-conduct-for-outer-space-activities-major-asian-perspectives*, Wicah Zenko, "A Code of Conduct for Outer Space," *Council on Foreign Relations*, November 30, 2011. *https://www.cfr.org/report/code-conduct-outer-space*.

⁹ Xinhua, "Full Text of China-Russia Joint Statement on Current World Situation, Major International Issues," July 4, 2017. Translation.
 ¹⁰ Xinhua, "Full Text of China-Russia Joint Statement on Current World Situation, Major International Issues," July 4, 2017. Translation.
 ¹¹ Michael J. Listner, "The International Code of Conduct: Comments on Changes in the Latest Draft and Post-Mortem Thoughts," *Space Review*, October 26, 2015. http://www.thespacereview.com/article/2851/1; U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, *Hearing on China's Space and Counterspace Programs*, oral testimony of Joan Johnson-Freese, February 18, 2015.

¹² Information Office of the State Council of the People's Republic of China, *China's Space Activities in 2016*, December 2016.

¹³ Information Office of the State Council of the People's Republic of China, *China's Space Activities in 2011*, December 2011.

¹⁴ Michael J. Listner, "The International Code of Conduct: Comments on Changes in the Latest Draft and Post-Mortem Thoughts," *Space Review*, October 26, 2015. *http://www.thespacereview.com/article/2851/1*; European Union External Action, "EU Proposal for an International Space Code of Conduct, Draft," March 31, 2014. *https://eeas.europa.eu/topics/disarmament-non-proliferation-and-arms-export-control/14715_en*.

¹⁵ Michael Krepon, "Why We Need a Code of Conduct for Outer Space," *World Economic Forum*, February 10, 2016. *https://www.weforum.org/agenda/2016/02/why-we-need-a-code-of-conduct-for-outer-space/*; Rajeswari Pillai Rajagopalan, "International Code of Conduct for Outer Space Activities: Major Asian Perspectives," *China Policy Institute: Analysis*, October 27, 2014. *https://cpianalysis.org/2014/10/27/international-code-of-conduct-for-outer-space-activities-major-asian-perspectives/*.

¹⁶ U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, 2015 Annual Report to Congress, November 2015, 283–284, 292–298.
¹⁷ Russian Federation and China, "Draft Treaty on the Prevention of the Placement of Weapons in Outer Space, the Threat or Use of Force against Outer Space Objects," letter to the Acting Secretary-General of the United Nations Conference on Disarmament, June 12, 2014. *http://reachingcriticalwill.org/images/documents/Disarmament-fora/cd/2014/documents/PPWT2014.pdf*; United Nations Conference on Disarmament, "Letter Dated 19 August 2008 from the Permanent Representative of the United States of America Addressed to the Secretary-General of the Conference Transmitting Comments on the Draft Treaty on Prevention of the Placement of Weapons in Outer Space and of the Threat or Use of Force against Outer Space Objects (PPWT) as Contained in Document CD/1839 of 29 February 2008," August 19, 2008. *https://documents/dds-ny.un.org/doc/UNDOC/GEN/G08/628/51/PDF/G0862851.pdf?OpenElement*.

¹⁸ Ryan Pickrell, "China and Russia Hate America's Missile Defense Systems for a Very Simple Reason," *National Interest*, June 1, 2017. *http://nationalinterest.org/blog/the-buzz/china-russia-hate-americas-missile-defense-systems-very-20949*; Tom O'Connor, "Russian Officials Say U.S. Global Missile Defense Could Lead to Nuclear War in Europe," *Newsweek*, April 27, 2017.

http://www.newsweek.com/russia-us-global-missile-defense-lead-nuclear-war-europe-591244; Abraham M. Denmark, "China's Fear of U.S. Missile Defense Is Disingenuous," Foreign Policy, March 20, 2017. http://foreignpolicy.com/2017/03/20/chinas-fear-of-u-s-missile-defense-is-disingenuous-north-korea-trump-united-states-tillerson-thaad/.

¹⁹ U.S. Department of State, *Continuing Progress on Ensuring the Long-Term Sustainability and Security of the Space Environment*, remarks by Frank A. Rose, Deputy Assistant Secretary, Bureau of Arms Control, Verification and Compliance, Conference on Disarmament Plenary, Geneva, Switzerland, June 10, 2014. *https://2009-2017.state.gov/t/avc/rls/2014/227370.htm*.

²⁰ Michael J. Listner, "The International Code of Conduct: Comments on Changes in the Latest Draft and Post-Mortem Thoughts," *Space Review*, October 26, 2015. *http://www.thespacereview.com/article/2851/1*; Michael Listner and Rajeswari Pillai Rajagopalan, "The 2014 PPWT: A New Draft but With the Same and Different Problems," *Space Review*, August 11, 2014.

http://www.thespacereview.com/article/2575/1; United Nations Conference on Disarmament, "Letter Dated 19 August 2008 from the Permanent Representative of the United States of America Addressed to the Secretary-General of the Conference Transmitting Comments on the Draft Treaty on Prevention of the Placement of Weapons in Outer Space and of the Threat or Use of Force against Outer Space Objects (PPWT) as Contained in Document CD/1839 of 29 February 2008," August 19, 2008. https://documents-dds-ny.un.org/doc/UNDOC/GEN/G08/628/51/PDF/G0862851.pdf?OpenElement.

²¹ U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, *Hearing on China's Advanced Weapons*, written testimony of Todd Harrison, February 23, 2017.

²² U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, *Hearing on China's Advanced Weapons*, written testimony of David D. Chen, February 23, 2017.

²³ U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, *Hearing on China's Advanced Weapons*, oral testimony of David D. Chen, February 23, 2017; Lin Jinshun, Wu Xianzhong, Lu Shengjun, Jiang Chunshan, "Countermeasure Technology for MMW Satellite Links," *Aerospace Electronic Warfare*, October 2012, 20-22. Translation.

²⁴ Mikko Huotari et al., "China's Emergence as a Global Security Actor: Strategies for Europe," *Mercator Institute for China Studies*, July 2017, 26.

https://www.merics.org/fileadmin/user_upload/downloads/MPOC/MPOC_04_Security/170705_MPOC_04_China_s_Emergence_as_a_Gl obal_Security_Actor_Web.pdf; China Information Office of the State Council, China's Military Strategy, May 26, 2015.

²⁵ U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, 2015 Annual Report to Congress, November 2015, 283.

²⁶ U.S. Senate Select Committee on Intelligence, Statement for the Record Worldwide Threat Assessment of the U.S. Intelligence Community, May 11, 2017, 8.

https://www.dni.gov/files/documents/Newsroom/Testimonies/SSCI%20Unclassified%20SFR%20-%20Final.pdf.

²⁷ U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, *2016 Annual Report to Congress*, November 2016, 492; Simon Denyer, "Storm Clouds Gather over South China Sea Ahead of Key U.N. Ruling," *Washington Post*, April 27, 2016; U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, *Hearing on China and the U.S. Rebalance to Asia*, written testimony of Mira Rapp-Hooper, March 31, 2016; Association of Southeast Asian Nations, "Declaration on the Conduct of Parties in the South China Sea," October 17, 2012.

²⁸ Association of Southeast Asian Nations, "Declaration on the Conduct of Parties in the South China Sea," October 17, 2012.

²⁹ Ronald O'Rourke, "Maritime Territorial and Exclusive Economic Zone (EEZ) Disputes Involving China: Issues for Congress," *Congressional Research Service*, June 6, 2017, 18. https://fas.org/sgp/crs/row/R42784.pdf.

³⁰ Ronald O'Rourke, "Maritime Territorial and Exclusive Economic Zone (EEZ) Disputes Involving China: Issues for Congress," *Congressional Research Service*, June 6, 2017, 18. https://fas.org/sgp/crs/row/R42784.pdf.

³¹ Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, *Speech by Foreign Minister Wang Yi at Luncheon of the China Development Forum*, March 20, 2017; CCTV-1, "Full Text of Chinese Foreign Minister Wang Yi's News Conference," March 8, 2017. Translation.

³² Manuel Mogato, "Philippines Says China Wanted Non-Legally Binding South China Sea Code," Reuters, August 8, 2017. http://www.reuters.com/article/us-asean-philippines-southchinasea-

idUSKBN1AO1LW?utm_content=buffere4721&utm_medium=social&utm_source=twitter.com&utm_campaign=buffer; Lindsay Murdoch, "ASEAN 'Framework' on South China Sea Tiptoes around the Real Issue," *Sydney Morning Herald*, August 7, 2017.

http://www.smh.com.au/world/asean-framework-on-south-china-sea-tiptoes-around-the-real-issue-20170807-gxqoap.html; Ronald O'Rourke, "Maritime Territorial and Exclusive Economic Zone (EEZ) Disputes Involving China: Issues for Congress," *Congressional Research Service*, June 6, 2017, 19. https://fas.org/sgp/crs/row/R42784.pdf; Economist, "China and ASEAN Declare Progress in the South China Sea," May 25, 2017. https://www.economist.com/news/asia/21722659-new-agreement-less-it-seems-china-and-asean-declare-progress-south-china-sea.

³³ Ronald O'Rourke, "Maritime Territorial and Exclusive Economic Zone (EEZ) Disputes Involving China: Issues for Congress," Congressional Research Service, June 6, 2017, 19. https://fas.org/sgp/crs/row/R42784.pdf; Economist, "China and ASEAN Declare Progress in the South China Sea," May 25, 2017. https://www.economist.com/news/asia/21722659-new-agreement-less-it-seems-chinaand-asean-declare-progress-south-china-sea.

³⁴ U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, 2016 Annual Report to Congress, November 2016, 492.

³⁵ U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, 2016 Annual Report to Congress, November 2016, 193-194.

³⁶ Press Information Bureau of the Prime Minister's Office, Government of India, *Border Defense Cooperation Agreement between India* and China, October 23, 2013. http://pib.nic.in/newsite/PrintRelease.aspx?relid=100178.

³⁷ Stephen Westcott, "The Ongoing Saga of the China-India Border Talks," *Diplomat*, May 2, 2016. *http://thediplomat.com/2016/05/the-ongoing-saga-of-the-china-india-border-talks/*; Press Trust of India, "China Prefers Border Pact with India on 'Code of Conduct,' Differs with PM Modi's LAC Clarification," June 4, 2015. *http://indianexpress.com/article/india/china-prefers-pact-with-india-on-code-of-*

conduct-for-border-peace/.

³⁸ Monika Chansoria, "India-China Border Agreement: Much Ado about Nothing," *Foreign Policy*, January 13, 2014. http://foreignpolicy.com/2014/01/13/india-china-border-agreement-much-ado-about-nothing/.

³⁹ Max Fisher, "The Study That Shows Why China and India Probably Won't Clash over Border Dispute," *Washington Post*, May 3, 2013. https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/worldviews/wp/2013/05/03/the-study-that-shows-why-china-and-india-probably-wont-clash-over-a-border-dispute/?utm_term=.dbc457c6fc89.

⁴⁰ U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, 2015 Annual Report to Congress, November 2015, 326–327.
⁴¹ Ranjit Singh Kalha, "Neither Side Is Likely to Back down from China-India Border Standoff," Forbes, July 14, 2017. https://www.forbes.com/sites/insideasia/2017/07/14/neither-side-is-likely-to-back-down-from-china-india-border-standoff/2/#6307c8991575.

⁴² Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, *China's Policies on Asia Pacific Security Cooperation*, January 11, 2017.
⁴³ United Nations General Assembly, *Letter Dated 9 January 2015 from the Permanent Representatives of China, Kazakhstan, Kyrgyzstan, the Russian Federation, Tajikistan and Uzbekistan to the United Nations Addressed to the Secretary-General*, January 13, 2015. https://ccdcoe.org/sites/default/files/documents/UN-150113-CodeOfConduct.pdf.

⁴⁴ Alex Grigsby, "Will China and Russia's Updated Code of Conduct Get More Traction in a Post-Snowden Era?" *Council on Foreign Relations*, January 28, 2015. *https://www.cfr.org/blog/will-china-and-russias-updated-code-conduct-get-more-traction-post-snowden-era*.
 ⁴⁵ John W. Rollins, "U.S.–China Cyber Agreement," *Congressional Research Service*, October 16, 2015, 1. *https://fas.org/sgp/crs/row/IN10376.pdf*.

⁴⁶ U.S. Senate Select Committee on Intelligence, *Statement for the Record Worldwide Threat Assessment of the U.S. Intelligence Community*, May 11, 2017, 1.

https://www.dni.gov/files/documents/Newsroom/Testimonies/SSCI%20Unclassified%20SFR%20-%20Final.pdf.

⁴⁷ Chinese scholars, meeting with Commission, Beijing, China, June 24, 2016; U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, *Hearing on China and the U.S. Rebalance to Asia*, oral testimony of Mira Rapp-Hooper March 31, 2016.

⁴⁸ U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, *Hearing on China and the U.S. Rebalance to Asia*, oral testimony of Mira Rapp-Hooper March 31, 2016.

⁴⁹ U.S. government officials, interview with Commission staff, April 14, 2016.

⁵⁰ U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, 2016 Annual Report to Congress, November 2016, 493–494.